Minutes of the Tarrant Hinton Parish Council meeting held in the Village Hall at 7.00pm on Monday 3rdth September 2018

Present: M Nathan, H.Fildes, D Watt, C W Hannam. Councillor Skipwith and 21 members of the public.
	
Apologies: Laura Millen, Tim and Bobby Smith, Cllr Reynolds and Cllr Croney.

Introduction: the Chairman, Mr Nathan, explained that this was a special Parish Council meeting, purely to discuss the 2018 Great Dorset Steam Fair. As usual, this would be an open meeting, allowing everyone to participate.

Traffic: 
The promotion for the 50th anniversary was bound to increase the volume of traffic, but the combination of poor site management, confused signage and the total incompetence of the Traffic Management Company, resulted in completely unacceptable traffic conditions.	
Queues of 8 miles and more, journey times of two hours to do a couple of miles, vast numbers of large caravans and motorhomes using narrow and unsuitable lanes through the surrounding villages were just a few of the examples raised at the meeting.
Previous years had seen a significant improvement in traffic handling, with queueing times reduced to acceptable levels and although inconvenient, local businesses were able to continue to trade. This year, for many people, it was almost impossible to carry on their normal working lives.
The Parish Council have been asked to discuss with DCC Highways the possibility of closing or restricting access on the valley Road from its junction with the C13 to ,the A354 at Tarrant Hinton for the five days of the Steam Fair. ( DCC Highways have agreed to examine this idea)
Specific changes: 
1) Salisbury Carpark to have a separate exit on to the A354 via Gate 8
2) Salisbury Carpark must be kept open in the evening. Diverting all evening traffic to the Pimperne Carpark (unlit and a twenty five minute walk) may suit the GDSF but it shows scant regard for the paying customers. 
3) Reinstate parking on arrival. There were far too many examples of caravans and campervans parking in farm tracks and in side roads.
4) Reduce the 30mph to just cover the five days of the GDSF and implement as per the shorter length in operation this year. 

Parking: The combination of the Clearway and the relocation of traffic cones kept the bottom end of the Valley Road clear. Problems did arise in Northfield with a campervan and other vehicles, and it was agreed that Northfield should be included in any parking restriction plans.
The Parish Council was asked to arrange for the Clearway to start at Meadow House and obtain a quote for traffic cones.

Signage:
1) The signage for the multiple entrances on the A354 was confusing and difficult to read.
2) The signage on the C13 needs to be rethought.
a) At the Valley Road Junction there should be Positive Signing “GDSF This Way Straight On”
b)  Clear signs BEFORE the junction – Left Arrow “Narrow Lane – No access to Steam Fair”
c) Contractors had no idea as to where the cones should be placed on the Valley Road.









Enforcement:
1) Enforcement of the Clearway is the responsibility of the Local Authority. Contact name and phone number should be provided to the Parish Council
2) There seemed to be little or no enforcement of the temporary speed limits or on the Valley Road in Tarrant Hinton.
3) It was suggested that the temporary Police Station should be relocated so that is has a greater visible presence on the A354.
4) Park Police Cars in the laybys on the A354 when not on patrol, as a visible deterrent to speeding.
5) There were several incidents of intruders in Northfield during and after the Fair. Police response was sporadic. 
6) At 11.30pm of Wednesday 29 an intruder was chased off from a property in Northfield. The incident was reported but the Police took no action.

Travellers Site:
	Almost unused, but retention is essential.

Noise: 
Several complaints about the noise on Sunday night. ”Almost like having the group in your garden”. 
At the June pre-event meeting we were assured that repositioning the Concert Area would not add to the volume. It most certainly did. 

Tickets:
As usual the Parish Council suggested a donation of at least £2 per free ticket. This year £475.50 was raised for the Salisbury Hospital Stars Appeal.
Since we started to receive free tickets, more than £4300 has been donated for charities or activities closely linked to Tarrant Hinton and its residents.

Conclusion:
	A fantastic show – If you could get there and didn’t want to go at night.

It seems to have out grown its ability to work with the local towns and villages and this year has become an unacceptable imposition instead of something that can be put up with for a few days a year.

The failures on and off the site this year have done immense damage to the goodwill that has been developed over the last few years as the management of the event improved.

It was noted that the Event Management Company, “Far and Beyond”, quickly removed any mention of their activities on the Steam Fair site and the GDSF is no longer included in their list of clients.

In contrast, during the week since the Steam Fair the Parish has not received any communication or apology from the GDSF for the chaos the event has caused in the area.    

[bookmark: _GoBack]GDSF needs to revert to the shape, size and form that it has developed over the last few years, as specified in the 1992 planning approval. 2018 was bound to be different, but if the Steam Fair is to survive and be accepted locally, the Management must rebuild the goodwill that has been lost and not allow the experience of 2018 to be repeated.





H Fildes
Clerk THPC                                                                                                                     5 September 2018
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